Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes          December 10, 2018
     Memorial Hall
          7:00 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 7 pm. Others present: Selectboard member Matt Marchese. Selectboard member Andrew Baker arrived at 7:25 pm. Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz was absent.
Media Present: None
Acceptance of Minutes:  A motion was made by Matt to approve the minutes of November 26. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved. 
Noteworthy News: 
· The Transfer Station will be closed on Tuesday, December 25, for the observance of Christmas and on New Year’s Day, January 1. Alternate days for trash disposal are being discussed.
· BSE students will be caroling in the village on Dec. 14. 

Department Liaison Reports:

Police Department – The Zoning Board of Appeals met last week and approved a Special Permit allowing the use of the building at 623 Mohawk Trail to be changed from commercial to municipal use. The appeal period for the decision will last until January 4. Following that, a closing date can be scheduled. The Sheriff’s Department is ready to provide labor to assist with demolition and renovation. The Police Department has reported a significant increase in motor vehicle accidents, including deer vs vehicle and rear-ender collisions.      
Senior Center – The Senior Center staff would like to discuss updating the current operational portion of the three-town agreement. 

Town Hall – Town Clerk Joe Judd would like to be able to hire an outside firm to do the annual census. There would be little change in the cost, but Matt wanted to be sure the data gathered, would belong to the town before moving ahead with this. 
Pratt Library – The Board recently met with the architect and the project is underway with no major hitches so far.

Highway Department – Andrew and Mark Shippee have met with the Finance Committee, presenting a long-term plan for replacing highway equipment, including the possibility of leasing rather than outright purchases. Leasing would spread out the payments but there would some financing costs. A spreadsheet has been created, showing the next eight years of projected replacement costs. Funding would come from the Highway Stabilization Fund, not from Chapter 90. Matt would like additional information on projected maintenance costs of the equipment and how many hours per year each piece of equipment is used.

7:15 pm Linda Overing, Breezeway Farm Consulting RE: Budget Amendment, Award of Engineering Grant, and Proposed FY’19 application – Community Action’s FY’17 contract for providing Food Pantry services will end this month and their funding will move to the FY’18 CDBG. They have requested a budget amendment, taking funds from food and travel and placing them in the tax and fringe line. A motion was made by Matt that the FY’17 CDBG contract with Community Action Pioneer Valley be amended as requested. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved. 
The town issued an RFP for engineering services for the Deerfield Avenue parking lot project last month. One proposal was received from GCG Associates, which was reviewed by Terry Narkewicz and Mark Shippee and found to be highly advantageous. It was recommended that the contract be awarded to GCG Associates. A motion was put forth by Matt that the engineering services contract for the Deerfield Avenue parking lot improvements project be awarded to GCG Associates for the fixed fee of $35,800 and authorize the Chair to sign all related contract documents. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.

The FY’19 CDBG application was discussed. The FY’18 grant is for the lower end of Deerfield Avenue. Since the upper end of that street also needs work, it was suggested that the FY’19 grant application be for work on the upper end of Deerfield Avenue. Other projects were mentioned such as a downtown streetscape project, but the Deerfield Avenue project is ready to go. Discussion turned to Memorial Drive, which is a private way providing access to the bowling alley, the rear of Town Hall and other buildings. Getting a grant for repairs to Memorial Drive would be difficult, according to Linda, since Memorial Drive is a private way. The town may not be eligible to apply for a FY’19 CDBG money since not all of the money allocated for FY’17 has been spent. That money was for the Highland Village bathroom project, which has started after a series of delays, but will not be completed until next summer. Linda has applied for a waiver and should be hearing about that soon. A motion was made by Matt to approve an extension request letter for the FY’17 CDBG funds. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved. The Board discussed some possible projects for the future and what might be eligible for funding. A motion was put forth by Matt to approve the CDBG application for FY’19 to be used for repairing the upper portion of Deerfield Avenue and for supporting the food pantry, this is contingent upon receiving a waiver for an extension of the FY’17 funds. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
7:45 pm Whit Sanford RE: GSFABA & Partnership Update – Whit presented the GSFABA and Partnership report for 2018. The railyard project has moved ahead with its visioning process. The next step is to get cost estimates and fundraising. The GSFABA MOU has been revised and a vision statement has been created. A roles and responsibilities document has been drafted but not finalized. About 10 future projects are under consideration, but have yet to be prioritized. A spreadsheet of public and private grant possibilities has been developed. The business association is attending regular meetings of the Open Space Committee to learn about the potential of a river trail. A celebration was organized to recognize the village’s designation as a Great Place in America. Business Association staff and volunteers have spent over 300 hours, worth $20,000 to manage the Partnership.  Hiring a part time Partnership Director has not yet been discussed but it is a possibility for the future. Matt mentioned that there is still uncertainty regarding Buckland’s financial commitment to the Partnership. Buckland has anew liaison to the Partnership, Andrew and Whit will both meet with him in January.
Old Business:
Town Hall Updates – FRCOG Accountant Ray Ellsworth’s last day will be December 12. The FRCOG Board of Health Licensing Program seems to be running smoothly so far. Terry continues to work with Prism Energy to finalize the scope of work and estimates for Green Community projects. Two projects, the Shelburne library weatherization project and the heat/cooling pump system at Memorial Hall, have been found to have longer than acceptable payback periods. DOER will approve only a specific amount of money for each project. It will be determined how much, if any, the town will have to contribute. The FY’18 audit will begin in early February. The Transfer Station will be closed on both Christmas and New Year’s Day. The Shelburne attendant is willing to open on the day after each holiday providing that Charlemont Selectboard members approve Shelburne’s request.

New Business: 
FRCOG Professional Services Agreement for Hazard Mitigation Plan Update – The FRCOG has asked for authorization of the updated plan. The COG provides technical assistance and the cost of $9,375 is paid by a MEMA grant. A motion was made by Andrew to accept the professional services agreement from the FRCOG for Hazard Mitigation Plan Update assistance, funded by MEMA. This was seconded by Matt and unanimously approved.
FY’20 Budget Directives – Budget requests should be kept the same as this year if possible. If increases are needed they should be discussed with the Selectboard and/or Finance Committee. Department heads have already updated their capital requests. Payroll changes will be discussed in January.
Correspondence: 
Select Board, Town of Ashfield RE: Senior Center Expansion Project – Matt said Ashfield Select Board Chair Tom Carter had attended the last Expansion Committee meeting, where Ashfield’s concerns about ownership, operation, financing, and location were discussed. A consensus needs to be reached by the three involved towns as to an ownership model. A community grant for collaboration on the senior center project had been discussed previously. If the grant were received a possibility is that it could be used to hire an interim project manager who could define the issues facing the project and how they could be resolved. Ashfield is going to apply for the grant and it has been drafted. The Board discussed various ownership models. Matt said that the Senior Center Foundation does not want to own a building. Andrew wanted to be clear on options for resources, financial and otherwise, that could be accessed by various ownership models. He also wanted to discuss various administration models. 
Any Other Business:
Christmas Eve Holiday – Town employees have asked whether Christmas Eve will be a paid holiday. Following a brief discussion, a motion was put forth by Matt that December 24, 2018 will be treated as a paid holiday for town employees. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Public Comment: None
Adjournment: At 8:55 pm a motion was made by Matt to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
